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Promoting and facilitating environmental sustainability in Swansea

www.swanseaenvironmentalforum.net
NOTES FROM 
Swansea Built Heritage Group Meeting
10.30am-12.30pm, Thursday 28th November 2013
At the Environment Centre, Pier Street, Swansea

1. Present
Ben Reynolds (Trilein), Jenny Deeble (Gower Society), John Steevens (Swansea Civic Society), Neil Maylan (GGAT), Sandy Johns (Swansea Sustainable Community Initiative), Steve Smith (CCS Design and Conservation), Gary Gregor (Gower Society), Paulette Pelosi (Women’ Archive Wales), Rachel Willis (CCS Planning Policy), Kay Parry (MEWN), Jennifer Williams (individual), Chris Grigson (Clyne Valley Community Project), Stephen Dowell (Save Palace Theatre), Moira Lucas (CCS Design and Conservation), Huw Bowen (Swansea University), Philip McDonnell (SEF)
2. Apologies

Tom Lloyd, Ann Hayden, Philip James, Michael Norman, Edith Evans, Nicole Jones

3. Notes of Previous Meeting
Philip McDonnell reported on the Built Heritage category of the Sustainable Swansea Awards and that outlines of all the finalists can be found on the Sustainable Swansea website.

It was reported that four blue plaques have now been installed and a further four are expected this year. It was also suggested that a heritage trail across Swansea is needed to link them all.
4. Report on Open House 2013
Ben Reynolds reported that 29 buildings/sites participated in this year’s event. No visitor data is available but feedback was positive. About 130 people attended an event at the Hafod/Morfa site. The event is now more strongly aligned with the national Open Doors scheme but this means data is no longer so easily accessible.
It was suggested that the CCS business/marketing teams are asked to help with promotion.

It was also suggested that the event could be extended into a wider built heritage programme over a week or fortnight tying in with other things, such as a conference.

ACTION: It was agreed that a task group (including Ben Reynolds, Gary Gregor, John Steevens and CCS staff) would meet in Jan/Feb 2014 to explore ideas.
5. Update on Hafod and Morfa Copperworks
Philip McDonnell gave a short presentation, provided by Nicole Jones, on the work of Groundwork at the site. This has been focussed on improving access to the site through creating pathways and trails; community engagement, volunteering and work with schools; installing art and interpretation; making buildings safe and securing boundaries. Plans of the site and the art installations were circulated.

Huw Bowen added to the update pointing out that this initial phase was providing the foundations for development, raising awareness and engaging the local community. He said that the project is about cultural regeneration as well physical regeneration. The buildings are not currently being refurbished but simply stabilised for future refurbishment. The current phase finishes in May and so further funding is now being sought. A feasibility study is needed as a roadmap for project development. Particular concern was expressed about maintaining interest, engagement, momentum and volunteering after May. There is a ‘Friends of…’ group and this could potentially be a vehicle.
The current work is seeking to balance access and avoidance of further damage. New sympathetic fencing is being installed. Huw called for ideas for different ways that the site could be used and people engaged. He asked that groups should contact him if they are planning to visit/use the site so use can be monitored. Counters are to be installed.

It was suggested that a programme for volunteering – not just practical work but activities such as research – should be developed.
Huw also said there was a good case for shared promotion on heritage in Swansea.
ACTION: It was agreed that the Group take up an offer of a site visit in the New Year.
6. Update from City and County of Swansea Council
Moira Lucas reported that the Council was producing a tourism strategy (destination strategy) which was pulling things together, not just heritage.

Steve Smith referred to the Heritage Bill which it is thought should improve the regulation of heritage buildings – with more transparent and lighter-touch control of listed buildings and the provision for stronger intervention when needed. The status of local key buildings is expected to be strengthened with a level of protection. The Bill also proposes the merger of Cadw and the Royal Commission on the Ancient and Historical Monuments of Wales (RCAHMW).
Steve reported on the Conservation Area reviews that have recently been undertaken for Morriston, Mumbles and Ffynone (the latter having 10% of listed buildings in Swansea). Each review has resulted in an appraisal and management plan which should enable better control of planning decisions. It is proposed that the Ffynone and Mumbles areas are expanded. The plans will go out for consultation in the New Year. 
ACTION: Steve will inform the Group when the consultation is issued.
Steve and Moira then provided an update on the Council’s listed buildings and several other buildings and projects:
Swansea Prison – the fascade has recently been restored.

Guildhall – in the final phase of refurbishment (Brangwyn Hall), lots of work is unseen e.g. electrical/mechanical updates and improvements.

Former Library – restoration and new build ongoing.

Glyn Vivian – delayed because of problems with the contractor but should be continuing soon. An overhaul of the public realm in the surrounding area is also planned.

Clyne Castle – work is soon to take place. The Council sold the thatched lodge, which has been refurbished and is soon to put the Pilot House near the Marina up for sale too for private restoration and use.
White Rock – the Swansea Branch of the Historical Association have been developing digital trails of the White Rock Copper Works and have also been undertaking some clearance work.
A Council strategy for dealing with listed buildings at risk has been prepared and is going through the internal approval process.
The former Manselton School will soon be available for disposal.

A feasibility study is being carried out on the Morfa Bridge.

The Clyne Valley Community Project group are applying for grant funding to support the repair and restoration of the Roman Bridge in Blackpill.

WREN landfill tax funding has been secured for work at Scotts Pine.
Work on Swiss Cottage is progressing and though it will initially be just a shell it will hopefully be offered for some practical use e.g. a café.

Veranda House – a feasibility study has been carried out.

Penllergare Trust – an update was sent to the meeting from Philip James:

“we have now received tenders for the repair of the Equatorial Observatory at Penllergare and have submitted an application for Scheduled Monument Consent to carry out this work. The City and County of Swansea has given us £25,000 towards the estimated £180,000 (plus fees est £20,000) its going to cost (its their building - we have a 25 year lease from March 2013). We have also invited Cadw to make a grant as we still have a small funding shortfall of around £20,000. Any ideas or suggestions from the group? If we can get all this together, we hope to let the contract next March and get cracking before it deteriorates any more.”

Updates on several non-Council properties were given:

There was some discussion about the loss of the Bush Hotel and the Libanus Chapel.
Palace Theatre – a feasibility study has been undertaken and the Council is in dialogue with the owner. There has been interest expressed from various groups about renting the building and the possibility of establishing a Preservation Trust is being explored.

Albert Hall – still on the cards with the University of Wales Trinity St.David’s.

Danbert House – a feasibility study has been carried out.

Hendrefoilan House – some repair work has been done and some surrounding greenery removed.

Castle Cinema – an application has been received to change this to residential use.

Mumbles Pier – the RNLI have restored the end of the pier and it is expected that the stem will be repaired when other developments in the area are undertaken.

Steve called for volunteer help in checking other listed buildings across the City and County.
7. News and updates from other group members

Paulette outlined her concerns and research relating to the Friends Burial Ground behind the High Street, and her discussions with Coastal Housing and the Quakers. Support and encouragement was expressed from the Group for her work on this. Philip suggested that he help her arrange an onsite meeting with councillors.
8. Representation on SEF Executive Committee

Philip passed on a renewed request from the SEF Executive for a representative of the Group to join the Committee. It was agreed that Steve might be best placed and he agreed to discuss this further outside the meeting.
9. Discussion on the group’s future meetings, actions and priorities
Time constraints did not allow this to be discussed.
10. Any other matters and date of next meeting

It was agreed that the next meeting should take place in March or April 2014. In the meantime, a visit to the Hafod and Morfa Copperworks will be arranged and a task group meeting will take place to discuss Open House and a wider built heritage programme.
